COUNCIL OF NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS

November 18, 2004, 7 PM

Council Chambers

Germantown Municipal Center
NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS REPRESENTED:  Allenby Lakes, Bromley, Dogwood Grove, Dogwood Trails, English Meadows, Fox Creek, Germantown Park, Germantown Station, Grove Park, Oakleigh I, Oakleigh III, Poplar Estates, Riggs/Arthur, Riverchase, Shady Creek, South Germantown, The Oaks, Val Verde, Waverley Crossing, Wilsford, and Winchester Forest Hills Estates.

GUESTS:  Andy Pouncey, Joe Marshall, Jim Vazquez, Pam Beasley, Tom Lott, Bill Stemmler, and Joe Nunes.  
CALL TO ORDER: Luci Cromer called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m.

WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS: Luci Cromer welcomed first time guests and representatives from Shady Creek and Oakleigh III.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The minutes were approved as written.

GUEST SPEAKERS:
Andy Pouncey, Assistant City Administrator, discussed Decorative Street Signs and the new Sidewalk Ordinance.  Decorative signpost signs will help achieve the program goals of enhancing the neighborhoods’ aesthetics and promoting neighborhood pride. The new signs will have 3” black aluminum poles with a pineapple finial.  The standardized sign attachments will be all aluminum instead of metal to prevent rust. The new design provides for a customized neighborhood logo so each neighborhood can have some distinction. The top bracket will be bolted, not welded, onto the pole so the bracket can be replaced more economically, without the expense of welding. The City will pay 50% of street sign post cost and the cost of installation. It will also pay for the installation of all traffic regulatory signs (stop signs, speed limit signs, etc.) and will maintain all signs once they are installed.  $100,000 is available for the sign program now, and more funding will be allocated in each budget year.  Funding will be awarded on a first come, first served basis.  Neighborhood Associations may obtain application packets by contacting Keith Briley, 757-7281, in the department of Development. Each neighborhood may indicate on a drawing where the street signs are and a letter from the neighborhood association is needed granting approval for cost, etc. A $50 application fee must be enclosed with the application.  The City will maintain all decorative street signs (including signs which have already been installed by homeowners’ associations) and all regulatory signs. Estimated cost is $300-$400/sign. 

Andy also explained the new sidewalk ordinance.  The City is taking over sidewalk maintenance responsibility in residential neighborhoods.  Contact Joe Nunes, 757-7229, to start the process for sidewalk repair. It will be more effective if a neighborhood presents a list of sidewalks that need repair rather than submit one location at a time.  Individual repair needs will be evaluated on a case-by-case basis.  The city does not maintain streets and sidewalks in PUDs.

Joe Marshall and Jim Vazquez, from the Shelby County Department of Housing &

Community Development, gave an overview of the Community Development block grant and home grant programs. This program spends $800,000-$1 million annually for moderate-income households outside of the City of Memphis.  A single person earning $32,000/ year would qualify for this program.  Minimum income levels are adjusted upward depending on the size of a household.  Only income, not assets, is considered, which is a benefit to older adults.  These grants, which have a $30,000 cap, help owners keep homes code compliant and handicapped accessible. Homeowners have a choice of putting improvements out to bid or using their own contractor. There are people in Germantown that would qualify for these grants.  Neighborhood associations may contact Jim or Joe at 379-7100 if they would like them to give a presentation at a neighborhood association meeting. 

Pam Beasley, Director of Parks and Recreation, spoke about the Home for the Holidays 2004 schedule, which starts with the Holiday Tree Lighting on November 26.  She discussed the events sponsored by the City as well as a home tour, play, and concert taking place in Germantown.  The Holiday Parade will be December 11.

OLD BUSINESS:
Mayor’s Report—There was no report because the Mayor was out of town.

Police Department Report—Deputy Chief Tom Lott reported that there is a DNA match with the Hacks Cross intruder and a bank robber in Tupelo, Mississippi.  Detective Bill Stemmler, who is working this case, went to Tupelo to talk with the FBI about the match. The intruder is entering through unlocked doors and windows.  There is a $1000 reward being offered by Germantown Station Homeowner’s Association. The City is getting new cameras to help monitor crime.  Some burglars use a spark plug on a string to break car windows.  Door-to-door solicitors were again discussed. 14 solicitors selling magazines were arrested recently in Poplar Estates.  Of the 14, 3 had warrants from Oregon and Washington.  Magazine solicitors must register with the Sheriff’s office, and it is a misdemeanor if they are not registered.  Religious and other charitable groups may solicit without permission.

Neighborhood Services Department Report—Joe Nunes explained some of the reports his office makes available.  He also discussed garbage pickup, and his office holds monthly meetings with BFI personnel. Concerning Code Compliance, for October compared to September, illegal signs increased, probably because of elections. Trash notices were issued for putting trash in the street, and representatives are asked to remind their neighbors that trash must be placed behind the curb, and debris must be kept out of the storm sewers.

Association Concerns—There were no concerns brought forth.

Announcements—The Leadership Germantown Alumni Association is now taking applications for the Jo Reed Volunteer of the Year Award.  Forms are available, and the deadline is January 17, 2005.

CONA has sent out a letter about fall cleanup to all members. Emphasized was the need to report burnt out streetlights to MLG&W so they will fix the lights, which can help prevent crime. It also emphasized the need to keep storm drain inlets clear of debris.

The next meeting will be January 27, 2005 at 7 PM in the Council Chambers.

ADJOURNMENT:
The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 

